PAGE  
Cape Cod Regional Government - Assembly of Delegates

Approved Journal of Proceedings  - January 19, 2011
page 16

CAPE COD REGIONAL GOVERNMENT

ASSEMBLY OF DELEGATES

Approved JOURNAL OF PROCEEDINGS – January 19, 2011



Speaker BERGSTROM called the meeting to order at 4:30 p.m.


Speaker BERGSTROM:   Welcome to the January 19th session of the Cape Cod Regional Government Assembly of Delegates.  I would like to open this meeting, and we will begin with a moment of silence to honor our troops who have died in service to our Country and to all those serving our Country in the Armed Forces.

Moment of Silence



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Thank you.  And now stand for the Pledge of Allegiance.                   

Pledge of Allegiance



Speaker BERGSTROM:  The Clerk will now call the roll.

Roll Call (100.00%): Richard Anderson (8.43% - Bourne), Cheryl Andrews (1.54% - Provincetown), Ronald Bergstrom (2.98% - Chatham), Leo Cakounes (5.57% - Harwich), Christopher Kanaga (2.85% - Orleans), James Killion (9.06% - Sandwich), Marcia King (5.83% - Mashpee), Thomas Lynch (21.52% - Barnstable), Teresa Martin (2.45% - Eastham), Deborah McCutcheon (0.94 – Truro), Spyro Mitrokostas (11.16% - Yarmouth), John Ohman (7.19% - Dennis), Paul Pilcher (1.24% - Wellfleet), Anthony Scalese (4.54% - Brewster), and Julia C. Taylor (14.70% - Falmouth)

Absent (0.00%): 


Ms. SPRINGER:  Mr. Speaker, we have a quorum with 100 percent of the Delegates present.

Committee of the Whole



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Thank you.  I’ll now need a motion to approve the Calendar of Business.



Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:  Motion to approve the Calendar of Business.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Do I have a second?



Ms. KING:  Second.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Move and seconded.  Any further comment or additions?  


If not, all those in favor say “Aye.”



DELEGATES:  “Aye.”



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Opposed?



(No response.)



Speaker BERGSTROM:  You have received a copy of the Journal of January 5th 2010. (sic)  Are there any additions or corrections to the Journal?



Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:  Mr. Speaker, I believe the Delegate from Provincetown has a correction.



Dr. ANDREWS:  Not to minutes, no.



Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:  Oh, okay.  I’m sorry.  Move approval of the Journal.



Ms. KING:  Second.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Move has been seconded.  All those in favor say “Aye.”



DELEGATES:  “Aye.”



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Knowing the Delegate from Provincetown, she’s quite capable of speaking for herself.



Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:  That’s why she came over and approached me first.

Communications from the Board of Regional Commissioners



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Now, we have Communications from the Board of Regional Commissioners.  I see three members from the Board.



Commissioner DOHERTY:  It was a dark and stormy night and the Assembly was all gathered.



(Laughter.)

County Budget Process



Commissioner DOHERTY:  We are going through our budget process as you know, and today we talked to the Fire Academy and the Waste Water Collaborative and the Cooperative Extension, and who else?



Commissioner FLYNN:  Registrar of Deeds.



Commissioner DOHERTY:  Registrar of Deeds.


You might remember the last time I was here I was encouraging communication among the Assembly members and the members of the Cape Cod Commission.  And to that end, you may have received an e-mail from me with the name and contact information of the Commission member in your Community.  


I hoped that you might have avail yourself of that in order to better inform yourself with regard to the DCPC Regulation that you will be dealing with today.  It was not my intention that you would pursue the Commission member from your town prior to any vote that was taken but would use the opportunity to contact and to make yourself better informed with regard to the position that that appointed representative would have from your town.


So with that - - 



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Any questions?

Submission of Proposed Ordinance 11-01:  to amend Chapter A Enabling Regulations Governing Review of Developments of Regional Impact, Schedule of Fees.



Commissioner DOHERTY:  Oh, forgive me, Jennie.  Jennie, girl on the spot, has reminded me that we submitted an ordinance or at least a copy of an ordinance which we have already submitted before.  It didn’t get lost in cyberspace, but it was floating through there.  


And that had to do with the establishment of fees with regard to wind turbine siting.  I believe that was the general intent of it.  And I am sure you’ll give it the due deliberation and attention that it deserves.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Do we have any questions for our uncharacteristically taciturn Commissioner?



Commissioner FLYNN:  Well, we just can’t leave after two minutes.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  I know.



DELEGATES:  Sure you can.



(Laughter.)

Unfunded Mandates



Commissioner FLYNN:  I won’t say much, but I do think it’s important that the Assembly know this, too.  We talked this morning about the report we heard from Bob Lawton and Charlie Summers on unfunded mandates.  


I think some of you may have attended the Cape Cod Selectmen’s Association meeting.  They presented it there, but it was also in the Cape Cod Times. 
And we decided, as a Board, that we wanted to take that up because the schools in most of the towns are being really hurt by the unfunded mandates.  I mean, it really costs us a lot of extra expenditures that are unanticipated on the part of the schools as well as the towns.  


So we just wanted you to know in the very near future that we will be taking that up as a topic of interest and see how we might be able to work with towns and hopefully with the legislature to see if we can do something about it.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Anyone have any questions?


Yes, John?



Mr. OHMAN:  Thank you, Mr. Speaker.

Since you did speak to John Meed today, what is the outlook in the recent past and the recent future about the Registry of Deeds income?

Registry of Deeds



Commissioner DOHERTY:  They are cautiously optimistic.  Unfortunately, if foreclosure rates go up, you know, our income goes up because, you know, there is a fee basis with that.  They are confident that things will remain stable, and that the projections that they have made so far will remain the same.  


However, they will know more closer to the time that we all make the final judgment on the budget in March or April, but right now the appearances are that we had a good December, and we are on track based upon the projections we made at the beginning of the year.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Anybody else?


Well, thank you very much.



Commissioner LYONS:  Nice to see you all.

Communications from Public Officials/Members of the Public



Speaker BERGSTROM:  We now go into that portion of our Agenda with regard to Communications from Public Officials and Communications with Members of the Public.  It’s not really an opportunity to re-engender a previous debate.  It’s more of a quick comment or so on.  


In that vain, I’ll recognize are there any Communications from Public Officials?  Okay.  Are there any Communications from Members of the Public?  
I have to tell you that once the Assembly convenes we will no longer be taking any comment from any Members of the Public.

Communications from the Cape Cod Commission


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Oh, any Communications from the Cape Cod Commission?  I’m sorry.  I missed that.  I will now recognize the Cape Cod Commission.  


You’re okay.  Everybody is happy.  Okay.  

Assembly Convenes

Proposed Ordinance 10-22:  to create an ordinance establishing the Craigville Beach DCPC Implementing Regulations.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  The Assembly will now convene, and we will begin with “Proposed Ordinance 10-22:  To create an ordinance establishing Craigville Beach DCPC implementing regulations.”  You have all had a chance to attend the Public Hearing.  And as Chairman of the Public Hearing, I will relay to you that the Government Regs Committee recommends to a full Assembly approval of Proposed Ordinance 10-22 by a unanimous vote of five to nothing.  


Is anyone here who would like to open up a discussion of this?



Mr. CAKOUNES:  Was that a motion?



Speaker BERGSTROM:  That’s a motion, yes.  Do I have a second?



Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:  I’ll second.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  The Chair doesn’t usually make motions, but I’m also the chair of that committee and usually the chair of the committee gives the recommendations so I would love to work on that procedure.  


I take it it’s been moved and seconded.


Leo?



Mr. CAKOUNES:  Thank you.  I will tell you right off I am not going to be as short as everyone else since we have convened here.  I did have the experience of sitting in on the Public Hearing, which took place today.  It started at 1:00 and ended close to 4:30 when we convened.  


I did listen to a lot of the testimony which was given.  And I did listen to the discussion of subcommittee and subsequently their vote.  I do have a couple of issues on some of the things that were said and some of the testimony that was given, and I would like to at least discuss a couple of things here because I do believe this is a very important issue.  


I would like to go back and just for clarification let everyone know that I personally take DCPCs as a very important tool of the County.  And for the record, I own a home in the Town of Harwich, which is in a DCPC.  So I am very familiar with the process, and I am also familiar with regulations that can be implemented by them.  


During the Public Hearing, a number of times it was mentioned that this Body voted twice to - - in favor unanimously to establish the DCPC.  For the record, I was here when it was voted on, and I did vote in favor of it, but I do want to make clear that it was to establish the area.  It was not for any of the regulatory things that came out.  


It was just strictly to say this area is important and we want to take a closer look at it.  I voted for it because at the time when it was presented to us there was no opposition, and I stand here before you trying to remember, because it was a while ago, but to my recollection there was no one who came forward and said no we don’t want it.  So I supported it.  


It seemed to me to be a good idea to take a break.  Let’s look at this area and let’s come forward with regulations.  So the fact that we voted for it twice before I don’t think should be - - have anything to do with how you vote on it here today.  Because what we voted on before was the map and the area.  It had nothing to do with the regulations.  


What we are voting on here today are the regulatory - - is the regulatory part of it and the regulations.  It’s entirely different.  I did have issue with and there was a lot of discussion on how we got here today.  Whether the Councilors, in fact, voted - - I have notes here - - eight to four, which is not three quarters of the majority of the thirteen Councilors.  


So in fact it was expressed to us by one Councilor that it went down because it didn’t make a three quarter majority.  It was also expressed at that Public Hearing that there was also a vote to send it, or ask, or request the Cape Cod Commission to take it over.  


Now, I know that those of you that are here are probably saying, Well, this is all irrelevant.  The fact that it’s here in front of us and it’s gotten here in a legal manner is all I should be concerned about.  Well, I guess I am a little bit more of a stickler about it than that.  I take zoning issues very strongly, and I take legislative bodies and what they need to do in order to protect the town very strongly.  


In our town, we have a town meeting.  That’s our legislative body.  If our town meeting did not pass these regulations, I would have a very large problem with having the Cape Cod Commission now coming to this Body asking you people to in fact override what the town’s legislative body turned down for whatever reason.  


I know they have their right and I know the Commission, and we are here legally because of all our documents.  And I know we have the right to do it, but I take issue with that fact of doing it that way.  There was a lot of discussion on grandfathering, and I apologize because I did not write the last gentleman’s name down, the attorney.  


I think he hit the nail on the head when he expressed the fact that probably the largest difference of adopting these regulations put forth even for a DCPC or local zoning would be, in fact, the board of appeals process.


Having again owned houses, having gone in front of board of appeals for additions and decks, I think that process is an excellent process.  It allows neighbors’ inputs.  It allows people to, in fact, go against - - if the zoning board of appeals votes for something then appeal it or vice-a-versa.  The process I think is pretty good.  


I think a couple of the questions I had, again, there was a lot of information brought forth.  The fact that it was expressed to us by another Councilor that the vote was taken seven to five to turn down these exact regulations as a zoning ordinance.  Again, I guess you can try to understand why that vote was taken.  


There was some discussion on that.  Was it taken because seven people felt that there were good zoning ordinances and five didn’t, or was it taken because seven felt there was a better way to go, and the other five voted against it because they were mad because they just got their ordinance turned down?  


I don’t know.  I think it’s irrelevant.  I think the bottom line is seven to five of these Councilors voted to turn it down as a zoning ordinance also.  That tells me there are still a lot of questions here.  There is still of things that need to be discussed.  There is a lot of things that need to be answered.


Whether it’s legal or not, I cannot sit here as a representative from the Town of Harwich and cast my vote, which in fact would be overriding the legislative body of the town, in implementing these regulations.  I just don’t think it’s proper at this time, and I would have to ask that I would like to discuss it some more, and I would also like you to consider that.  


Turn this around for a little bit and think about it if it was in your town.  Think about it if you went through the DCPC process, had a designated area, had regulations coming forward, and it didn’t pass your town meeting for whatever reason.  It did not meet the two thirds majority.  


And now all the other communities on Cape Cod are going to in fact implement that exact zoning regulation in your town after your legislative body did not allow it.  Again, I know it’s legal, and I know it’s in the Cape Cod Commission Act, and I know it’s in our authority to do it, but I have a problem supporting it.  


Thank you.



Ms. TAYLOR:  Mr. Speaker.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Yes, Julia?  



Ms. TAYLOR:  I’m sure everyone has heard more than enough from me today, but I think, Leo, that you do fundamentally disagree with that aspect of the Cape Cod Commission Act.  


You don’t feel that the Assembly should be able to overturn something to do with zoning if the town doesn’t want it.  I can understand that feeling, but it really - - and I would agree with you if there had been one single objection either by letter or in testimony to one single regulation.  


If this was a dispute about the regulations, I could see that it might be difficult.  But people who want us to vote for it and people who want us to vote against it are not disagreeing one iota over the regulations.  So that says to me that this is not a question of us overturning the will of the Town Council because they want these regulations, whether they want them in one format or another.  So that it is about whether it is a DCPC.  


When you vote for a DCPC, as we have done, you are going down a certain kind of regulatory road, which is very different from the town meeting regulatory road or the town council regulatory road.  It supersedes it, and it’s radically different.  It’s a very controversial thing twenty years ago to have put this kind of thing into effect.  So we are not quarrelling about the regulations.  


There is no disagreement in Barnstable that we heard for weeks or months or years of disagreement over the regulations.  All they’re really having a disagreement over is whether DCPC route, which is the sure route where we know what the regulations will be and how they will be implemented versus no DCPC; a zoning route where all the houses are already built.  


And therefore it’s all going to be a question of non-conforming uses and the very complicated ways that those can be worked.  So it is about the DCPC, and once you vote for a DCPC you are going down that road.  And if this was a disagreement about the regs, then I would agree with you.  We shouldn’t substitute our voice for the town’s voice on the regs, but it isn’t about that.



Mr. CAKOUNES:  Mr. Speaker.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Yes.



Mr. CAKOUNES:  Can I respond to that directly?  I’ll be brief.


Again, I respectfully disagree.  I think it is about the regs because one question of the regs is the rights of the property owners and the individuals down there in order to have the rights at the board of appeals.  And I know the attorney used a different term, but I use my layman’s term that it’s to if, in fact, they want to alter a non-conforming pre-existing use.  


But I will tell you that on my ride here today I thought about the strength of DCPCs and the strength of the power of the Cape Cod Commission and this Board to, in fact, override local legislative bodies and zoning.  And I think the right should be there.  


I think I was trying to think in my mind occasions where I would support something like that, and quite frankly, all the different scenarios that I came up with none of them were because people were afraid that large homes were going to be built up along this coastal beach area.  


I don’t think it’s a district of area of critical concern, or I should say DRI, where other towns are going to be impacted by it.  Again, I can understand people’s thoughts that this is a jewel and we need to save it for all of Cape Cod, but I was trying to think of a way of how I would support this process.  


And quite frankly, none of the ways that I come up with are shown here.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Spyro, did you want to say something?  And then Chris.



Mr. MITROKOSTAS:  Thank you.  I’m actually very pleased that the conversation is going in this direction.  After sitting in the hearing prior to this meeting, I had questions about the underlying regulations that are being debated here.  I was surprised that we didn’t talk about the regulations, but because this conversation is going in this direction I’ll hold all my questions about the regulations to focus on this.  


I was struck, similarly to Leo, at the ability of this Body to overturn or to replace for the localities a decision to adopt or in this case not adopt the regulations.  What would stand in the way of the regulations being adopted by the Commission if a town cannot reject them?  


If I understood the process correctly, not reaching a two-thirds vote either by town meeting or town council allows the process to continue at this level.  If that is in fact the case, and unfortunately this is the precedent and we don’t have a previous case to fall back on, then I intend to look at the DCPC nominating process as the essential vote as to whether we are going to be promulgating DCPCs.  


Leo said at the outset what I would have presumed to be the procedure which is we will give the DCPC the ability to have this full hearing at the local level to have regulations be promulgated, but if in fact the towns don’t adopt them, then they come right back to us for approval again.  I’m not going to be such big fan of approving DCPCs.  


This is not to signal which way I’m going to proceed on this vote.  I think generally the arguments we heard today had nothing to do with the regulations.  I would request and plead with the Town of Barnstable to please get their house in order with regards to appointing members to their boards and commissions.  Elected members I don’t think should be held to a higher scrutiny to their voters.  They are in fact elected.  


To my friends in the audience who expressed an additional concern that the regulations are not taking into consideration, if I read them correctly that aside from the regulation being proposed, we probably need an additional ones to address water quality.  


Then, in fact, the map that was presented to us is extremely narrow.  That’s in fact a concern.  I find it hard to believe that 300 houses at the bottom of the watershed are the ones which are contributing to the deterioration of the quality of the water alone.  But the DCPC process, I think, as Julia and Leo mentioned before earlier is really at the heart of this matter.


And I think it’s really unfortunate we don’t have previous decision to look at but as these thing come before us we are going to have to be more careful in the future.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Chris, do you have a question or a comment?



Mr. KANAGA:  Yes.  I just wanted to re-iterate that I do have a problem with certain provisions of the regulations.  Two of them happen to be the Judicial Review question and what I believe to be an unreasonably short period of time in which to rebuild a destroyed structure.  


I understand now that this has to be an up or down vote. We are not in a position to amend the regulations.  So I just wanted to go on the record saying that I do have couple of issues with the regulations as written and am going to consider that in my vote before the full Assembly.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Yes.



Mr. PILCHER:  I wanted to remark, as I said at the subcommittee hearing, that I came into today’s hearing with a lot of doubt and reservations that mirrored what Leo said, but I was convinced after hearing the testimony and reading the materials carefully that this is really a unique situation. 


It’s a unique situation in that the town did ask for a DCPC designation.  We approved it twice.  There does not seem to be any substantive disagreement that was brought forward to us over the regulations.  There was pretty strong evidence that at least eight if not nine of the town councilors of the 13 wanted to refer this to the Cape Cod Commission to implement these regulations.  


So given those circumstances that was why I voted to recommend approval on the ordinance.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Deborah?



Ms. MCCUTCHEON:  Thank you.  I come new to this process.  I’m new to the Assembly, and I’m new to this DCPC.  


I was curious when I read the regulations as to why there wasn’t a dispute over them, and I learned the answer to that today when I understood that both the opponents and proponents are in agreement as to the content of the regulations because they were the product of arduous negotiations and discussions over a period of years.  


I think what we are faced with is an imperfect process.  I don’t know of any processes that are perfect, which is what everyone deals with all the time with government or public bodies and agencies.  


On one hand, we have the protections that a DCPC will extend if these regulations are passed compared to what will be lost if the DCPC regulations are not passed and the inevitable fall back to local zoning doesn’t provide the protection that I think the DCPC will provide.   


I think that the regulations, as I read them, I don’t think they go far enough.  I don’t think there is enough protection, but I understand where they came from as a public process and although my vote is small, it’s unqualified in its support of this DCPC regulations being implemented.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Yes, Cheryl?



Dr. ANDREWS:  Thank you, Mr. Speaker.


Now is the time for me with the typo correction before we get to any motions.  On page 1, there is a reference to Barnstable County Ordinance 09 hyphen 1.  I believe it should be 09 hyphen 10.  And I motion to correct that mistake.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Yes.  Tony?



Mr. SCALESE:  Thank you, Mr. Speaker.


I guess my question is simple.  It’s probably based on what Chris has just asked.  If there are concerns about the regulations, can they not be changed by sending them back to the Cape Cod Commission for some changes?  Or this is it and there’s no changing it at all.  We just have to vote on it the way it is.  Vote on the regulations the way they are, or if we have concerns about it, we can’t change it.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  It’s my understanding that we have to have an up or down vote on this Ordinance today.  There is a process, and I’m not going to speak for it because I’m not a big expert on this.  There is a process of amending regulations and it’s ongoing.  But as far as today’s vote goes, you have to vote on what’s in front of us.



Mr. SCALESE:  So we just vote on it the way it is.  We can’t vote on it with asking a couple of the regulations be changed.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Well, we can ask anything we want.  No, we can’t require.


Julia, you’re the expert.



Ms. TAYLOR:  Well, no.  That’s not to say the regulations are engraved and in stone if we do pass them.  If we don’t pass them, then the DCPC will expire and all of this work by the town people will be over and expire.



Mr. SCALESE:  So we have to vote on it today.



Ms. TAYLOR:  We have to vote on it today.  The other point was I did understand what Chris was saying that he was unhappy that there was only a two-year rebuilding.  But I did overhear Paul Niedzwiecki telling him that that was the same as the existing zoning.  So that would not be a change for the worse or the better.  


It would be the same as existing zoning and again, if I had, you know, if people didn’t like this, then I guess I would have objected to some of the regulations, but I do think it’s pretty striking that there is nothing about the actual rules other than the fact that there is a difference between 40A Zoning and DCPC.  


I understand that, but we can’t really argue about the regulations I don’t think because we don’t have anyone else - - that’s not what the town - - I mean, here the town - - there’s nobody in the town that disagreed about the regulations.  The big point is whether it’s DCPC or whether it’s zoning.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Tom?



Mr. LYNCH:  In answer to the gentleman from Brewster’s question, I asked that during the break of the Executive Director of the Cape Cod Commission.
 How do you amend these regs if the town wanted to get judicial review or something else, you know, put in there?  


He said the Town Council would take a vote on that and upon passage that would come to the Cape Cod Commission.  The Cape Cod Commission would vote on it.  That would be how they would deal with change.  It would not come back to us.  Our role would be finished after enacting this today.  


I want to say that I’ve been very impressed with the thoughtfulness that the Delegates have been giving to this both at the times we have adopted the District of Critical Planning Concern and today’s hearing.  I had a choice very early on in this process of how I would conduct myself as a resident of Centerville, living within a mile of this area and driving through it every single day.  


And I chose that I thought my most effective role as a Delegate would be to speak out on it as I am doing today and as I have in the past.  To that end, I think having heard over four years of discussion I think I have made the right choice.  I mean, there’s that old saw about “You never want to see sausage and the law made.”  


I mean, the negotiations that Julia has been referring to went on for over four years before the planning board, before the town council.  Again, I sat in on none of those deliberations.  I was not a party to any of those deliberations, but I applaud the work the citizens have done to bring the regulations to the point where they are today.  


Barnstable is a fairly sophisticated town.  We have a strong planning department.  We have a fulltime legal department.  You know, we assist boards, commissions, civic associations, you know, all the time.  And I think within that they understood that this was a very powerful tool.  


They understood that were you not to get the results through the legislative process that there still was a Cape Cod Commission which would have to take action on it.  I know that they took action to make sure what they were proposing was consistent with what the Cape Cod Commission believed the nomination of the DCPC would be.  


I was struck when, you know, the Commission was giving its first overview.  And I thought, you know, I have lived in this village for 36 years. I’ve seen those changes that was talked about.  Someone from Boston can diminish three houses.  I’d quarrel with that number.  I know that the Barnacle has the best hot dog on Cape Cod.  You know, no offense to Liam’s over there.



(Laughter.)



Mr. LYNCH:  It’s a beach area.  It has cottage communities.  It now has a house that once we were told that you could never build on that property.  It now looms over and is part of our skyline permanently.  The Trade Winds as were mentioned,
I mean, I remember when that was proposed and villages were part of that discussion.  


And I was on the Housing Authority when that went through and, you know, I heard discussions about that project.  Most people thought it was going to be a re-construction of the Trade Winds.  They knew what that looked like.  It fit with the character.  


I think we were all surprised when we saw, you know, what was built and how it changed the area.  And I think that began to really say to the people of the Craigville Conference Center area and the Craigville Village area we’ve got to be able to do something.  


So I think this has been a process I have, you know, observed from afar and seen a lot of dedicated people give a lot of time, too.  Now, the minority controlled the town council vote.  Whether, it’s nine to four or whether it’s eight to four.  The eight that voted for it, the two Centerville representatives who could voted for it voted for it, and many of the reps from the other parts of the town.  You combine that up it becomes the greater good.  


I understand that people within the affected area may have issues with it.  I don’t live in the affected area, but I enjoy it as a citizen of my town.  And my town has, you know, we have a responsibility to look at the whole town an how that area affects it.  Same way we look at Barnstable Village or Gowser’s Beach or other areas where we put in other types of protections because people go and enjoy that.  


We’ve had a vigorous attempt to purchase open space so our town’s folks can enjoy that.  This is a way of preserving what is a very unique area that is beginning to see changes go in.  So I am certainly am - - as you may know from one of the correspondents who got up and cautioned not to vote for this and to recuse myself.  


I feel I have already recused myself from this entire debate by not being involved on it at the municipal level and therefore preserving my rights at the County level to vote on it.


Thank you.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Anybody have anything else?



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Anybody have anything else?


I would just like to say that as Speaker of the Assembly I have had to basically schedule these meetings and organize the committees and so on, and it’s been a long process.  And I know that simultaneously the same process has gone on in the Town of Barnstable, where they have had several meetings on this, they’ve taken votes, they have gotten opinions from their Council on the votes and so on.  


Within the process of making these laws, there is a lot of things that go on.  And you can wrap yourself around so and so has to recuse themselves, and therefore the vote changed, and, you know, you can make objection to taking the vote, which puts it off and lets the DCPC expire and forces it to another date.  


I didn’t have to hold this meeting.  If I didn’t hold this meeting, this whole thing would have gone away, but there is ethical boundaries that you should observe when you try to manipulate the process so that you can determine the outcome.  I am going to open it up to this committee.  


The process has been manipulated to try to pre-determine the outcome rather than do what we should do as representatives of the people of Barnstable County and what Barnstable Town Council should do as representative of the people.  And under the Massachusetts Constitution, it says that everybody is equal to everybody else.  You take a vote.  


At the end of the day, you got 51 percent in favor and, you know, 49 percent oppose and that’s how you make your decision.  And I think that we could probably just ignore everything that goes on and look at these Ordinances and look at the substance of what is in front of us and say “Do we favor this or not?  Do we think this is a good thing for the Town of Barnstable or not?”  


I am convinced that the Town of Barnstable wants this.  I am convinced that we have been justifiably petitioned by the people in the Town of Barnstable and the Commissioners.  And they’ve asked us to look at this and pass it.  


And even though there has been objections to the polling and objections to how it was it done, maybe we can put that all aside as the commonplace maneuvering that goes around behind the scenes to try to take our focus off the issue in front of us.  The issue in front of us being the implementing regulations of the DCPC, okay.  Now, I’ve looked at this and I think that Julia brings up a very good point.  


We have spent hours discussing who said what and who did what and who did something.  There’s very little discussion on the substance of the regulations in front of us, which is what we are going to vote on.  And it has been admitted by both the proponents and opponents of these regulations that they are not substantially different from what they would support from the local level.  


I mean, my position is clear.  I look at this.  I feel that it’s a benefit to the Town of Barnstable.  And I think that we have to go beyond and picking up on what Tom says.  You know, the Cape Cod Commission is a regional entity.  The premise upon which they are established is that all parts of Cape Cod, whether it’s Provincetown or Chatham, are integral to the ambience of the Cape and the attractiveness of the Cape.  


They can have DCPCs go all over the place, you know, countywide.  So I think even though we can appreciate the difference of the people in the areas affected.  No question that Craigville Beach is an important area to Cape Cod and it’s an important to Barnstable.  It’s an important area to preserve.

  
We’ve seen some very hard examples of what can happen.  I know that I come from a town that has regulations which are somewhat looser than other towns.  If something is non-conforming, they simply fall back on the setbacks and height restrictions.  


Unless you violate the setbacks, height restrictions, and we put in a lot-coverage bylaw, you are good to go whereas if you are conforming, you couldn’t do that.  It would be different.  So I don’t want to belabor this.


 Obviously, I am going to support it and I’m urging my fellow Delegates to do that.  Although I only have 3 percent of the vote, my 3 percent vote will be for it.  


If there is no other comments, the Clerk will take a vote.

Roll Call Vote on Proposed Ordinance 10-22: To create an ordinance establishing the Craigville Beach DCPC Implementing Regulations.

Voting Yes (82.52%): Richard Anderson (8.43% - Bourne), Cheryl Andrews (1.54% - Provincetown), Ronald Bergstrom (2.98% - Chatham), Marcia King (5.83% - Mashpee), Thomas Lynch (21.52% - Barnstable), Teresa Martin (2.45% - Eastham), Deborah McCutcheon (0.94 – Truro), Spyro Mitrokostas (11.16% - Yarmouth), John Ohman (7.19% - Dennis), Paul Pilcher (1.24% - Wellfleet), Anthony Scalese (4.54% - Brewster), and Julia C. Taylor (14.70% - Falmouth)

Voting No:  (17.48%): Leo Cakounes (5.57% - Harwich), Christopher Kanaga (2.85% - Orleans), and James Killion (9.06% - Sandwich)
Absent (0.00%): 


Ms. SPRINGER:  Mr. Speaker, Proposed Ordinance 10-22 passes with 82.52 of the Delegates in favor.

Reports of Committees



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  Thank you.  That closes our deliberations on that.


Do we have any reports from committees?



Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:  We have a question.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Yes.



Mr. CAKOUNES:  Will there be minutes for the subcommittee that you held today approved by that subcommittee made available to the public? And we can all have copies of it



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Unfortunately I - -



Mr. CAKOUNES:  If you don’t have it today, I know somebody asked me about it at our break and I thought I’d just ask.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  I’ll get them.



Mr. CAKOUNES:  Thank you.

Report from the Clerk



Speaker BERSTROM:  Report from the Clerk.



Ms. SPRINGER:  There will be a Public Hearing on Proposed Ordinance 10-24, which is the Amendment to the Regional Policy Plan at 3:00 p.m. on February 2, and also there will be another Public Hearing on Ordinance 10-25 on the Land Use Vision Maps.  There will be a vote the same day.

Other Business



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Thank you.


Excuse me.  On to other business - -



Dr. ANDREWS:  Could you ask her to repeat that, please?



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.

Hiring of the Clerk



Speaker BERGSTROM:  If I could just have the attention of the Assembly for a minute, the committee that has been set up to interview candidates for the Clerks position has met and recommended a candidate.  


And Maggie Downey, our personnel director, is going to be in touch with the candidate and when she accepts the position, we will have a vote on her and we will introduce you to - - introduce her to the Assembly and have a vote on her appointment as Clerk at the next scheduled meeting, which I think is February 5th.  Okay.  


The 2nd, oh, Ground Hog Day.  How could I forget that?  We’ll be back here and we can follow up on that.  Is there any other business?  


Leo?



Mr. CAKOUNES:  Yes.  Mr. Speaker, sometime ago you spoke about maybe putting together or asking a few people to come up with someway of honoring Diane.  We openly discussed having some type of a plaque or award in her name.  Is there any movement on that?



Speaker BERGSTROM:  I discussed that with Delegate Taylor and also with Mary Lou Pettit, and we decided we weren’t really able to do it by the first week in January so - - and of course this intervened.  So it’s definitely ongoing.  


John?



Mr. OHMAN:  I must admit I am a little lost on how the process went forward for the committee to select our secretary.  We are already down to one.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Yes.



Mr. OHMAN:  Just that there has really been no public process.  I know it’s difficult to go through when there is 60 candidates.  But when there is finalists, I never even saw the finalists get announced.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Well, we sent out a process.  In other words, we established a process and brought it forward to the Assembly.  And we let the Assembly members know at that time that we were going to come forward with a candidate.  And part of that was a privacy debate.  


We just didn’t feel, you know, it’s a tough call, but we didn’t feel that we should have four or five people.  When I was a member of the board of selectmen, we had five selectmen.  We brought forward four candidates and we would all question them.  There is fifteen of us, and there is strict rules as to what you can and cannot ask people.  You can’t ask them why do you want this job, or what’s somebody your age doing here.  


So there’s a lot things I have to be careful with.  And I have to rely on Maggie to do that.  So for reasons of discretion and following proper procedure we decided that we would have the committee present the candidate to the Assembly.  Now, we got - - the initial advertisement was responded to and I think we got somewhere between 60 to 70 or 80 responses.  


Maggie looked at them, went through them to see if they were qualified.  If they met the requirements, then we would consider them.  And I think we got 35 or 40.  We each individually went over them.  We listed them in a numerical system as to who we felt was the best and went on down the line.


And then we got together over a series of two meetings, I think it was, and we exchanged our impressions.  And we narrowed that list down to four.  And there was a discussion.  Should we interview six, should we interview eight?  We interviewed four.  


There were four that were higher on the scale than the others.  So after vigorous debate, it was decided after a majority vote that we would interview four people.  We brought those people in for interviews and discussion.  We had them submit a writing sample.  We debated the various relative merits of each of the candidates.  We brought two of them back in.


We felt two of the four had better qualifications and so on.  So we brought two of them back in for a subsequent writing sample.  Because I don’t know if you read the Cape Cod Times this morning, but they say people who get through college doesn’t mean they can write.  Thank God for Spell-Check.  


So that’s where it came to and finally we met again I think it was Monday.  And we agreed to reach out to this candidate.  Now, it’s both a County hire and also an appointment by the Assembly.  I know there was some dissension on the Assembly that we should get four or five and bring them in, but I think and forgive me if am wrong for those who were here, but I think we made it clear that we weren’t going to do that.  


So that’s what we’ve done.



Mr. CAKOUNES:  The only thing I remember and I may be wrong is that we were - - the committee was going to bring forth the one that they felt best, but they were going to make available to the other committee members at least the applications of the top three so that, you know, we had a sense of - - 



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Well, there was me and four women on this committee so I’m not going to say anything.



(Laughter.)



Mr. CAKOUNES:  That’s the way I remember it.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Yes, Tony.



Mr. SCALESE:  For whatever reason if the person, the final candidate, does not take the job, what’s the next step?



Ms. TAYLOR:  I think that we decided that we did not want to offer the job to our second - - at what appeared at one point to be our second choice.  So if this candidate - - I don’t know whether Maggie has checked her references, but I think that wasn’t going to be a problem.  But assuming that the references played out, Maggie would make the offer.  


If she turns it down, then I think we will start over at least with the 30.  We would go back to the drawing board of the 30 that we originally - - approximately 30 - - to find some other finalists.



Mr. SCALESE:  You wouldn’t have to repost.



Ms. TAYLOR:  I don’t we believe we have to.  Maggie didn’t seem to think - - we’ve been guided by Maggie in terms of the legal aspects and no I don’t think we would have to do that.  


Now, not every single person of that group would still be available, but I think we can probably find some other finalists.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  I might add that in a couple of cases I got a phone call from someone.  I didn’t realize it was related to this, and  I picked it up and they said Well, jeez I’ve known so and so and I think she’d be a good candidate.  And I’d get a recommendation.  


None of the - - for me and I know this is true of the other committee members.  None of the solicitations or recommendations had anything to do with our final choice.  It was simply a matter of the presentation by the individual and their qualifications that they had.  There isn’t a probation office situation.



(Laughter.)


Spyro?



Mr. MITROKOSTAS:  We are given to understand that the position has been proffered.  It hasn’t been accepted, but the candidate is going to come before the Assembly at the next meeting.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  No.  We voted to tender the offer to this woman and that was on Monday.  Maggie said she would contact them, but she would have to formally accept.  That’s the only process.  


Now, I haven’t heard from Maggie.  She’s disappeared.  So I don’t know if she’s contacted them, but one presumes having applied for the job she’s going to accept it.   




Mr. MITROKOSTAS:  I’m guessing what the role of the Assembly Delegates is.  In this process, I’m gathering that aside from the committee, the people who are on the committee, there is no vote.



Ms. TAYLOR:  It’s a good question, and there has been a radical change.  And so if you looked at the Charter, it would appear that this was something that was going to be voted on after discussion and then it was really up to us.  


However, since that Charter was written there have been changes, and this position now comes part of the County setup.  The Commissioners can’t hire someone that we don’t vote for, but we can’t simply go about it in a way that we did it once.  We are pretty much bound by the regular system of how people get hired.  


So if the Assembly doesn’t vote it, then we’ll start again, but I don’t think we are going to be able to go to a - - what we had before was a political system.  And I happen to have taken advantage of it 20 years ago very happily.  And that worked out, but that’s over.




(Laughter.)



Mr. MITROKOSTAS:  I guess my question remains is this candidate coming before the Assembly?



Ms. TAYLOR:  Yes.  They will be here for a vote.



Mr. MITROKOSTAS:  If they accept, and then a vote from the Assembly post facto.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  No, we have to - -



Ms. TAYLOR:  If you don’t vote it, it doesn’t happen.



Ms. KING:  Spyro, we have to vote to appoint her.  That’s what we are doing and actually the committee that chose the candidate that was actually because the Speaker allowed to do it.  


Technically, the Speaker by himself or herself, or whoever the Speaker was, would actually hire the Clerk and then the full Assembly votes.  Maggie mentioned that in our thing.  Out of largesse of the Speaker, he invited a couple of the Delegates to help in the selection committee. 


 But from what I understand on the 2nd assuming this candidate accepts, they will show up on the 2nd to be introduced and there will be a motion to appoint her.



Mr. MITROKOSTAS:  I will accept whatever explanation you might want to offer.  My concern, however, is that you and some of the other Assembly Delegates have been here for a while and you may be privy to the process, but the process was not laid before all of us.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Yes, it was.



Mr. MITROKOSTAS:  I was fairly - -



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Well, you weren’t here.



Mr. MITROKOSTAS:  I understand the potential gap in knowledge in allowing how it to transpired, but that’s why I was attending Assembly meetings prior to being sworn in and being fairly diligent about catching up quickly, even finding the job application in the Boston Globe and dissecting that to see if I thought it met the criteria or at least the qualifications that we needed.  


But you can tell from the nature of my questions.  Is this person coming before us?  When are they coming before us?  What do you expect us to do?  And if I don’t know the answer, I’m sure the public doesn’t know the answer.  



Speaker BERGSTROM:  What’s happening is that we will - - Maggie has talked to the candidate.  She will be informed.  A vote will be taken.  We have to appoint a Clerk.  We can’t not appoint a Clerk.  Michelle has agreed to serve a limited period of time and then the Commissioners will yank her back.  


So the point is we have to appoint someone.  We set up a process to look at a selection.  I presume that the candidate that we offered the job to is going to be notified and is going to be here on the 2nd of February, Ground Hog Day.  


We are going to introduce her to the Assembly and say after the process that was set up and after the vote was taken, and I’ll describe it as I will describe this now that we have decided that this is the best candidate for the job.  And then we will ask for a vote.


And , you know, that’s all I can tell you.


Chris?



Mr. KANAGA:  Yes.  I guess, is there going to be any information available ahead of time?  Do we get a resume?  It is a little odd to not know the facts that we - -



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Yes.  Look, the reason - - I’m being coy.   



Mr. KANAGA:  Yes.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  If she had said yes, Maggie - - I assume she has already accepted, but I haven’t gotten that official notice so I’m a little hesitant to say Oh, here it is, Joe Schmo.  You know, JoAnne Schmo, and she’s from Sheboygan, and she’s going to do it because technically she hasn’t responded yet.  


But I don’t know if she’s responded yet.  Maggie disappeared after the meeting and I haven’t caught up to her, but I will - - tell you what, as soon as this woman accepts, which I assume she has already done, I will send out notification to all the members of the Assembly, with her resume attached.  Okay.



Mr. OHMAN:  I was also concerned with process, too.  For example, was any weight given to residence?  Is she in County or out of County?  Was that weighted at all in the decision whatsoever?



Speaker BERGSTROM:  You know, John, there is a lot of questions - - I’ll be honest with you.  This is the first time I’ve gone through this process in a long time.  There is a lot of questions I would’ve liked to have asked.  Maggie is the personnel director.  


She has done hiring for the County for a long time and they told me that you can ask this but you can’t ask that.  That’s the process.  There are some things you simply cannot ask.  I don’t know if residency was ever at issue.  


Was that your understanding, Julia?



Ms. TAYLOR:  You can’t ask that question.



Ms. MARTIN:  Can I - -



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Sure.



Ms. MARTIN:  Just to clarify.  Essentially this is a County position.  The Speaker is equivalent to a department head.  You have to follow the HR law and County regulations in the hiring process.  That was the process that was followed.  


As Marcia noted, the department head in this case suggested having a smaller group to serve as part of a search support group, if you will.  But everything had to be done according to the regulations that guide hiring of the County and the State.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  So there.



Ms. TAYLOR:  But you’ll be happy to know that the Commissioner had nothing to do with it.



(Laughter.)



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Yes, Marcia?



Ms. KING:  I thought I told you, but I will steal a little bit of thunder.  I actually had a meeting with Ken Long and he did mention          that - - he had told me that he’d bring the Congressman here to one of our meetings.  I think you’ll be hearing about it.  He had told me he thought it would be maybe the 2nd of February.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  I’ll only give him five minutes.



(Laughter.)



Ms. KING:  That’s your choice, Mr. Speaker, but I thought that was very nice.  I was surprised and I said we are such a small Body, but he does want the Congressman to understand who we are.  We are always trying to get more publicity.  



Speaker BERGSTROM:  If there is nothing else, I have a corkscrew that’s waiting to be utilized at home.



Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:  Motion to adjourn.



DELEGATES:  Second.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  All those in favor say “Aye.”



DELEGATES:  “Aye.”



Speaker BERGSTROM:  It’s a wrap.

Whereupon, it was moved, seconded and voted to adjourn the Assembly of Delegates meeting at 5:35 p.m.

                                                    

Respectfully submitted by:








   




Michelle Springer, Acting Clerk
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